

AUSTRALIA'S INTERNATIONAL LEGAL OBLIGATIONS TO ADDRESS GENDER-BASED VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

As the Australian Government engages in the process of presenting its ninth periodic report to the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, it must acknowledge and work to address the epidemic of genderbased violence in Australia. As a State Party to the Convention on the οf ΑII Elimination Forms $\circ f$ Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) and the Optional Protocol, Australia has obligations prevent, investigate, to punish and remedy acts of genderbased violence committed in public or private.

The effectiveness of current strategies must be carefully evaluated and altered to resolve this crisis and ensure that Australia meets its international obligations.

BACKGROUND

Australia is currently experiencing a surge in violence against women. In 2024, an average of almost one woman every four days is being killed in domestic violence incidents, an increase from the average of one woman a week in 2023 [1]. In response, a series of 17 rallies across Australia were organised and held in late April by advocacy group What Were You Wearing to call for action, including the declaration of a national emergency [2].

The 'gender-based violence' term encompasses a range of acts that "results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering ... including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or private life," [3] and disproportionately impacts women in Australia. While gender is its central driver, multiple aspects of an individual's identity may intersect in a manner that compounds their vulnerability to such violence and their experience as a victim-survivor.

Under international law, gender-based violence constitutes a violation of human rights [4].

This broad conceptualisation notably acknowledges the experiences of nonfemale victim-survivors. However, most multi-level discussions maintain narrow focus on gender-based violence perpetrated by men against women. As a focal point for women's rights, it stands to reason that the Convention on the Elimination of ΑII Forms Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) should focus on the issue of genderbased violence as pertaining to women. In this context, there is a strong focus for Australia on the situation for women as the Government considers its obligations as a State Party.

While CEDAW does not explicitly reference gender-based violence, the issue features general recommendations made by the Committee that monitors the treaty's implementation [5]. General recommendations numbers 12 (1989), 19 (1992) and 35 (2017) elaborate on the under obligations assumed Convention and outline its application to situations of gender-based violence including against women, information which should be included in reports. Australia periodic required to present its next periodic report in 2024 [6], to outline the obstacles and progress toward meeting its obligations under the Convention.

THE PROBLEM

Concluding observations by the CEDAW Committee Australia's on eighth periodic report referenced concerns and recommendations to address the issue of gender-based violence against women [7]. In response, the upcoming ninth periodic report will likely highlight the introduction of the 2022-2032 National Action Plan to End Violence Against Women and Children and subsequent action plans which outline the Government's strategy gender-based violence in а single generation [8].

Other notable examples of progress which be featured may are introduction of affirmative consent laws across most jurisdictions [9] supported by educational government campaigns to improve understanding of consent [10] and commitments to increase funding for measures to address gender-based violence [11]. Even so, the reality for women in Australia has not improved since the Committee raised its concerns in 2018.

The federal budget handed down on 15 May 2024 included a range of economic measures aimed at supporting women.

This included funding to support reviews and research into current prevention approaches and support for a range of services related to genderbased violence [12]. The Government's main highlight was its decision to allocate AUD\$925.2 million over 5 years to the Leaving Violence Program commencing from July 2025, to assist women escaping domestic violence.

While it is encouraging to see this assistance become permanent, a review into its pilot program found that only 36 per cent of applicants were deemed eligible and an even smaller portion actually received the full AUD\$5000 [13]. In addition, the budget has been criticised for not raising welfare payments [14] to improve economic security and recognise the influence that this would have on a person's capacity to leave violent situations [15]. These decisions directly impact Australia's ability to meet its CEDAW obligations.

In addition to the obligations under CEDAW, Australia is also party to the Optional Protocol to CEDAW which allows for individuals or groups of individuals to make complaints to the Committee regarding the failures of States parties to meet their obligations.

This function is primarily designed for use wherein all available domestic avenues for remedy have been exhausted. Complaints of failure to protect against gender-based violence have been the topic of communications reviewed by the committee.

Notably, the committee has stated in its findings that "the political will that is expressed in such specific legislation must be supported by all state actors" [16] meaning that the existence of policies is not sufficient if there is no effective implementation. While it is unlikely that such complaints will be made against Australia, it is worth being aware of this possibility noting that there have been instances where the Committee has provided views concerning communications made against Australia [17].

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

Address societal and normative drivers of violence

To fulfil its obligations under CEDAW, Australia must pursue positive measures to eliminate the prevalence of gender-based violence against women, giving consideration to CEDAW Committee recommendations. Both the Convention and Committee guidance place emphasis on addressing societal norms and attitudes that can incite and/or condone violent behaviour.

This is a necessary part of primary prevention but must be accompanied by practical, timely approaches to reducing violence to be most effective. Nordic data indicates that the idea that greater levels of gender equality will result in lower rates of gender-based violence against women may not be true [18]. This suggests that when developing policies, there is more to consider than just addressing harmful stereotypes.

Regulate the gambling industry

Policies intended to have an immediate short-term impact should or underpinned by an understanding of factors which can exacerbate the violent behaviour. The normalisation and proliferation of gambling particularly problem gambling - in Australian society have been identified as driving factors of domestic, family and sexual violence [19]. National efforts to curb addictive behaviour have been minimal and too slow to have any significant cultural or widespread behavioural impact.

Consequently, recommendations to address the issue have focused on implementing a full or partial ban on advertising. This could be effective, but only if implemented in conjunction with other measures to prevent gambling platforms from increasing inducements as an additional or alternative avenue to target and encourage consumers. For this reason, regulation of the industry needs to holistically address the ways in which gambling companies target consumers.

Strengthen knowledge and services

Future policies should also be shaped by a comprehensive understanding of methods the used to perpetrate violence. Some progress has already been made in identifying abusive behaviour in financial services but the impact has been limited while it is voluntary and non-uniform across the industry [20]. In addition, financial services in the public sector need to be reviewed to understand the ways in which systems and services such as child support and taxation systems are used to facilitate violence [21].

Similarly, the use of the legal system by perpetrators needs to be addressed in tandem with the current focus on improving funding to legal services. Strengthening public and private financial services policies to prevent their use in facilitating gender-based violence would lessen the impact and challenges faced by victim-survivors seeking remedy.

CONCLUSION

As an accountability mechanism, the periodic reports to the **CEDAW** Committee provide an opportunity for Australia to consider how it wants to be seen as responding to the national crisis of gender-based violence. While this is a complex and evolving issue, there is clear potential to take decisive action to acknowledge its severity and urgency, address the root causes of violent behaviour and remove the methods by which violence is perpetrated.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Genevieve Curtis has a Bachelors of International Studies from RMIT University and a Masters in International Law and Diplomacy from the ANU. She is interested in international security, international law and the intersection of these areas with gender issues.

REFERENCES

- [1] "A woman is being violently killed in Australia every four days this year", The Sydney Morning Herald: Wendy Tuohy, 25 April, 2024, https://www.smh.com.au/national/a-woman-is-being-violently-killed-in-australia-every-four-days-this-year-20240424-p5fmcb.html
- [2] "Enough': thousands to join protests across Australia opposing violence against women", The Guardian: Jordan Beazley and Karen Middleton, 27 April, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/society/2024/apr/26/australia-violence-against-women-rallies-what-were-you-wearing-sydney-adelaide-newcastle-ballarat
- [3] "Types of violence against women and girls", UN Women Australia, 24 November, 2020, https://unwomen.org.au/types-of-violence-against-women-and-girls/
- [4] "General Recommendation No. 19 (11th session, 1992)", Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women https://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/recommendations/recomm.htm
- "General Recommendations", UN Women [5] https://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/recommendations/index.html [6] "The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women", Australian of the Prime Minister Government Department and Cabinet. https://www.pmc.gov.au/office-women/international-forums/committee-eliminationdiscrimination-against-
- <u>women#:~:text=Australia's%20ninth%20periodic%20report%20is,respond%20to%20any%20further%20questions.</u>
- [7] "Concluding observations on the eight periodic report of Australia", Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, 25 July, 2018, https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/concluding-observations/concluding-observations-eighth-periodic-report-australia
- [8] "The National Plan to End Violence against Women and Children 2022-2032", Australian Government Department of Social Services, 17 October, 2022, https://www.dss.gov.au/ending-
- <u>violence#:~:text=The%20National%20Plan%20outlines%20what,stop%20it%20before %20it%20starts</u>.
- [9] "Most states now have affirmative sexual consent laws, but not enough people know what they mean", The Conversation: Jonathan Crowe and Gianni Ribeiro, 26 March, 2024, https://theconversation.com/most-states-now-have-affirmative-sexual-consent-laws-but-not-enough-people-know-what-they-mean-225655

REFERENCES

- [10] "Government launches new campaign to get you to talk to your kids about consent", ABC News: Claudia Long, 26 May, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2024-05-26/consent-parent-conversation-teenagers-sexual-education/103542740
- [11] "Commonwealth investments to prevent and respond to gender-based violence", Australian Government Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, 6 September, 2024, https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/gallagher/2024/commonwealth-investments-prevent-and-respond-gender-based-violence
- [12] "The Women's Issues Addressed In The 2024 Budget, Explained, Elle: Rebecca Mitchell, 15 May, 2024, https://www.elle.com.au/culture/federal-budget-women-2024-25/
- [13] "Government defends strict eligibility requirements for escaping violence payment", ABC News: Claudia Long, 3 May, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2024-05-02/domestic-violence-payment-5000-dollars-eligibility-rejected/103797212
- [14] "The budget proves Labor is losing touch with women voters", Crikey: Kristine Ziwica, 15 May, 2024, https://www.crikey.com.au/2024/05/15/2024-federal-budget-albanese-jim-chalmers-women-domestic-violence/? https://www.crikey.com.au/2024/05/15/2024-federal-budget-albanese-jim-chalmers-women-domestic-violence/? https://www.crikey.com.au/2024/05/15/2024-federal-budget-albanese-jim-chalmers-women-domestic-violence/? https://www.crikey.com.au/2024/05/15/2024-federal-budget-albanese-jim-chalmers-women-domestic-violence/? https://www.crikey.com.au/2024/05/15/2024-federal-budget-albanese-jim-chalmers-women-domestic-violence/?
- [15] "The Choice: Violence or Poverty", Anne Summers, July, 2022, https://www.violenceorpoverty.com/
- [16] "Failure to protect woman effectively against domestic violence violated Convention on the ELimination of Discrimination against Women", Human Rights Law Centre, 17 August, 2011, https://www.hrlc.org.au/human-rights-case-summaries/failure-to-protect-woman-effectively-against-domestic-violence-violated-convention-on-elimination-of-discrimination-against-women
- [17] "Views adopted by the Committee under article 7(3) of the Optional Protocol, concerning communication No. 123/2017: Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women", UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, 9 March, 2023, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/4008329?ln=en
- [18] "Rethinking Primary Prevention", Jess Hill and Michael Salter, 17 April, 2024, https://jesshill.substack.com/p/rethinking-primary-prevention

REFERENCES

[19] "The relationship between gambling and intimate partner violence against women (Research report , 21/2020), ANROWS: Hing et al, September, 2020, https://www.anrows.org.au/publication/the-relationship-between-gambling-and-intimate-partner-violence-against-women/

[20] "Designed to disrupt: Reimagining banking products to improve financial safety", Centre for Women's Economic Safety: Catherine Fitzpatrick, November, 2022, https://cwes.org.au/wp-

content/uploads/2022/11/CWES_DesigntoDisrupt_1_Banking.pdf

[21] "Unlocking the Prevention Potential: Accelerating action to end domestic, family and sexual violence.", Rapid Review Expert Panel, 23 August, 2024, https://www.pmc.gov.au/sites/default/files/resource/download/unlocking-prevention-potential.pdf

[COVER IMAGE] Sourced from Mika Baumeister via Flickr. https://unsplash.com/photos/orange-and-white-happy-birthday-balloons-MvNahx-yrqY



© YOUNG AUSTRALIANS IN INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

POLICY@YOUNGAUSINT.ORG.AU